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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
ST ALBANS GROUP OF AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY SEPTEMBER 12th 2012
1.   
PRESENT:    Irene Austin, Sue Fakes, Jon Holden, Maureen Huckle, Debbie Maya, Karla Siswick, Peter Smith (Secretary), Louise Strange (Chair), Holly Thompson, Peter Vincent, Roseanne Wilkinson.
Apologies for Absence:  Tim Abrahams, Louise Chick, Suzy Hope, Penny Williams.
2     DEMELZA  HAUSER
Demelza, our guest speaker for the evening, gave us a very vivid account of her ten years working for the Amnesty International Secretariat (IS). She joined the IS in 1993 as a Researcher on the South East Asia Team. A Cambodia specialist by training, she also worked on Myanmar, Thailand, Vietnam and Laos, conducting many research missions in the region and lobbying at the UN in Geneva and New York. Demelza's expertise in working on countries in crisis led to work on East Timor, Indonesia, the Solomon Islands and Afghanistan.  As Regional Director for the Asia Pacific, Demelza was responsible for establishing a field office in Afghanistan and led Amnesty's first ever mission to Myanmar (Burma) in 2003.  Demelza left Amnesty International in 2004 when she moved to the United States. 

Demelza recounted her missions to countries in South East Asia, often to remote areas, which were never visited, where conditions were primitive, without cars, telephones, or electricity (this was before the age of the mobile phone and she recalled the first one AI bought,) or to refugee camps to which refugees were confined. She spent very long hours interviewing people who had suffered greatly, recording where they had come from and what had happened. Horrors had often taken place, which no one knew about, and which might never have come to light, had it not been for the visit by Amnesty. There was nowhere victims could take their complaints. At that time there was not the immediacy of communication we now enjoy. It was difficult to remain impartial, listening to the victims. Local NGOs were a most useful source of information.

Though her brief was to record recent abuses, she recalled an old man, who had queued to see her, whose village had been burnt down 20 years previously, but to whom no one had listened, and who had waited all this time to speak about it. She heard that in parts of Cambodia, contested by government forces and the Khmer Rouge during the conflict there, that in the daytime  government forces would occupy, but in the night the Khmer Rouge would move in, and the inhabitants would be exploited and viewed with suspicion by both. The work was often dangerous: in Cambodia for example there were many hidden mines.

In 2003, after a 5 year wait, the first visas to Burma were issued to Amnesty and in February 2003 Demelza arrived in Rangoon as leader of the first AI mission to Burma. A programme had been made in advance. She went to a rehabilitation centre for prisoners, to prisoners in hospital, to a court to witness a trial, to a school to visit schoolchildren, and to a police station. All of these were so obviously staged for her benefit that the charade would have been laughable, had it not been so dire. But she did meet Aung San Suu Kyi.

Demelza concluded that the job had been a great privilege and that it was pleasing to look back at a time when she had been able to make a difference. Her talk was greeted with warm applause at her obvious dedication to the job she had done. There were brief questions and a discussion. We are most grateful to her for an inspirational talk, which made more real Amnesty’s frontline work.

3   CAMPAIGNS:

CASA: Peter Smith had 3 actions for Mexico and 2 for Honduras:

Mexico: We write to the President, who leaves office on December 1st 2012, about the long search for justice of Inés Fernández Ortega and Valentina Rosendo Cantú, who were raped by soldiers in 2002. We ask that all information about the cases be handed over from the military to the civil jurisdiction, which is now in charge of the cases, and that the change of president in no way hampers the progress of the case.
Mexico: Lydia Cacho has been receiving death threats, the latest in July this year, since 2005, after she published a book exposing a child pornography ring which was operated in collusion with politicians and business people. We ask for her protection and investigation of the threats.

Mexico: On July 21 a shooting attack took place in the San José temporary migrants’ canteen in Huehuetoca. The San Diego migrants’ shelter in Lecheria had to close a few weeks ago amid fears for the safety of migrants and staff. We ask for an investigation of the threats and protection of those threatened, including those at the temporary canteen which has replaced the San Diego shelter.

Honduras: We write to the President to express grave concern about the situation of human rights defenders and journalists in Honduras. It’s believed that 23 journalists have been killed there in the last 2 years. We urge him to recognise publicly the value of their work and to make it clear that these attacks will not be tolerated.

Honduras: Donny Reyes, coordinator of the LGBT organisation Asociación Arcoiris, has been pursued by an armed man on a motorbike. We ask that Donny be protected with measures to his wishes and with his agreement.
Russia Campaign:  
Debbie introduced letters to the Chief of the Dept of Penitentiary in Minsk, Minister of Internal Affairs and General Prosecutor In Belarus on behalf of Zmitser Dashkevich, a prisoner of conscience, who has been repeatedly put in a punishment cell for minor infringements of prison rules or to prevent attack by fellow inmates.  He is not allowed family visits. Conditions are harsh: no bedding is allowed, despite freezing temperatures. 
China Campaign: Peter Vincent feels that the Amnesty Far Eastern section has collapsed amid increasing vagueness and laziness.

Monthly Action: September: USA

We signed a petition in support of Reggie Clemons, who is on death row in Missouri, USA. [The Secretary is very sorry to report that there was a deadline for submission of petitions of September 17th, which he missed, after which petitions couldn’t be used].
4  ANNUAL EVENT WITH THE STUDENT LAW SOCIETY OF THE UNIVERSITY OF HERTFORDSHIRE:
Irene felt that we should begin to think about this, if we are to organise it for next March, which has proved to be a better time than Refugee Week as the students are still there. The lecture theatre where we held it on the De Havilland campus last year is spacious but there is not a relaxed area for a drink and chat before the start of the event.  Irene has contact with a charity focussed on the Middle East. Would a speaker from that be good,
since the area is such a burning topic at the moment? Could a talk be in some way interactive with the audience? Klearchos at the Law School favours some kind of performance rather than just a lecture. Irene asks for ideas. Please let her know if you have any. There is always the good option of inviting Ice and Fire  to visit us again with another drama account of human rights problems.
5    MISCELLANEOUS:

….Penny is organising our St Albans market stall and street collection on November 24 and is looking for volunteers for the stall and to rattle collecting tins. The hourly slots already taken for the stall stand at 8-8.30

Penny and Simon Lubin; 8.30-9.30 Karla Siswick; 10.30- 11.30 Peter Smith; 11.30-12.30 Holly Thompson; 1.30-2.30 Louise Chick and Maureen Huckle; 2.30-3.30 Debbie Maya; 3.30 onwards Penny, Peter Vincent and Simon Lubin. That leaves 9.30-10.30 and 12.30-1.30 as yet unfilled. If you can volunteer for any of these or to rattle a tin, please let Penny know as soon as possible (tel 01727 868367; email penny.williams@virgin.net)

….The travails at the AI International Secretariat (IS) and at AIUK were briefly discussed, the first causing dismay at the French and Spanish country sections at a perceived demoralisation and lack of clear information coming from the IS; and the second caused by  AIUK’s target of achieving savings so that it can contribute more money to the international movement. This latter is likely to mean staff redundancies and prompted a one-day strike, 12/9/12 for AIUK staff. Two of the ways for AIUK to cut down on expenditure are to reduce the Annual Conference and AGM from 3 days to 2 days and to merge Amnesty Magazine and Groups News. If you have any comments or suggestions on these proposals or have any other ideas please let Peter Smith know.

….Hilary Tyrrell from Oxfam will be speaking about her experiences visiting Bedouin villagers in Palestine at our November meeting. We approached Garry Ettle, AIUK Israel and Palestine Country Coordinator and then Revd Anne Hollinghurst, Vicar of St Peter’s Church St Albans, asking whether they might also be able to speak, but both had prior engagements. If you have, even at this late date, ideas for other speakers to share the platform with Hilary, please bring them to our meeting on October 10th.
….The Secretary reported that the Group website was recently abruptly taken down by AIUK when AIUK discovered there was some dire security problem with Group websites in general. We are currently without one, but a new one is in preparation.

….AIUK has a new gift merchandise catalogue, including Amnesty Christmas cards. If we put in a combined Group offer worth £75 or more, we get a discount of 20% plus free postage. We managed to put in such an order last year. To get a catalogue ring 01865 811401 or email support-general@amnesty.org.uk. Please let Peter Smith know if you wish to be included in a Group order.

….Interest was expressed at a previous meeting in having an AIUK training workshop at our Group after Christmas, the one chosen being ‘Creative Campaigning for Individuals.’ A provisional booking has been made for our February 2013 meeting (Feb 13.)
6.   NEXT MEETING: On Wednesday October 10, 2012 at 8 pm at the Friends’ Meeting House, 7 Upper Lattimore Road, St Albans AL1 3UD.

